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Fire Destroys Historic Home 

NORWOOD/OLD NORWOOD 
 By Archer Minardi 

Another wonderful historical Nelson home has been lost. Norwood, 

also known as Old Norwood, was destroyed by fire on December 9, 

2012. 

 

Norwood once overlooked the James River on 800 acres, which 

were originally part of the Union Hill estate. Records differ on who 

actually built Norwood. Some sources say that Mayo Cabell built the 

house for his son, William Daniel Cabell. Other sources say that 

William Daniel Cabell actually built the house for his wife, 

Elizabeth Nicholas Cabell, in 1856. The estate was originally named 

Norwood, but was referred to as Old Norwood by at least 1940 so it 

would not be thought that the estate was named after the community 

of Norwood, formerly New Market. 

  

The original eight room, two-story frame house was an L-shaped, 

cross-wing type with Greek Revival vernacular character. An 

addition was added in 1870 making it a T-shape house. There was 

another addition in 1937. The front entrance was moved in 1968 to 

the side, and a portico with two-story columns was added. Another 

major renovation was completed in 1988.  

 

Although the property suffered extensive damage during the Civil 

War, it is said that the house was not burned since Generals Custer, 
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Sheridan, Devin and Fitzhugh used the house as their headquarters. 

  

In the fall of 1865, William opened Norwood High School and College on the property for 47 Confederate 

soldiers whose education has been interrupted by the war. It served as a private preparatory school for the 

University of Virginia. Additional buildings were added due to an increase in enrollment during the school’s 

second year. The buildings included a professor’s house, an office, dormitories and an assembly hall. The 

school became a college in 1872. It closed its doors in 1884 due to a decline in enrollment. 

 

Norwood next became a summer retreat and dance academy for girls that first opened in 1936. Dance lessons 

were offered along with other assorted activities like swimming, tennis, and horseback riding. The girls enjoyed 

picking blackberries, which could be found all over the property. The former school dormitories were used as 

camp cabins. The camp was opened to boys in 1946.  

 

Although the home was sold in 1922, it was bought back by the family in 1936 and remained in the Cabell 

family until 1956. The house underwent extensive renovations over the years. The office and servant quarters, 

probably built around 1856, survived the fire. 

 

Norwood is a heartbreaking loss due to its diverse history. Although it is devastating to loose another piece of 

Nelson County, it is fortunate that so much of the estate’s history has been preserved over the years.  

NORWOOD/OLD NORWOOD HISTORICAL SUMMARY 

Information by John Heilmann 

 

1760’s  Dr. William Cabell received a large land Grant from King George IV of England 

1834 William Daniel Cabell was born at Union Hill 

1855 William D. Cabell married his cousin, Elizabeth Nicholas Cabell 

1856 Original Norwood residence was built 

1883 Elizabeth Nicholas Cabell died 

1867 William D. Cabell married Mary Ellet who became founder of DAR 

1860-1890 Norwood School for Boys functioned as prep school for UVA 

1904  William D. Cabell died 

1909  William D. Cabell’s son, Elliott, inherited Norwood 

1920’s  Elliott Cabell’s daughter, Mary Cabell married Dr. Ned Callaway and inherited Norwood  

1930’s-1950’s Callaway’s summer camps for teen-agers held at Norwood 

1956-1964 Two families, Perdue & Jones, owned the property 

1964 Purchased by realtors 

1968 Purchased by Snells – restored main structure 

1980 Purchased by the Heilmanns – restoration completed 

2012 On December 9, Norwood/Old Norwood was destroyed 

by fire 

Sources: 

1. Brown, Alexander, Cabells and Their Kin. The Virginia Book 

Co., Berryville, VA, 1978 

2. Coley, Jeannette Cabell notes on Norwood, April,  2002 

3. Heilmann, John 

4. Nicholas, Richard, Sheridan’s James River Campaign of 1865 

Through Central Virginia.- Historic Albemarle 2012 

5. Library of Virginia, WPA Reports of 1936-1937 

6. Virginia Department of Historic Resources 

                   

December – 2012  
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Nelson County Garden Club –  

An Active Presence in the County for Over 75 Years 

From its organization in 1935 the ladies of the Nelson County Garden Club have shown leadership and have 

been an influential force in a wide variety of projects within the county.  

Nelson County Garden Club was organized May 15, 1935 at Oakland Farms, at Rockfish, home of Mrs. George 

Towers by its first president, Miss Gertrude Ligon of Seclusival at Shipman.  At the end of the first year 63 

members were active in the club which was composed of the central club and four sub-units in the magisterial 

districts.   Rhododendron was chosen as the club’s flower and the motto was: For Beauty, for Health, for 

Tradition.  The first officers of the club were Miss Ligon, president; Mrs. Fred Shilling, first vice president; Mrs. 

Russell Mays, second vice president; Mrs. Clyde Rothwell, third vice president; Mrs. J. H. Morley, forth vice 

president; Mrs. Fred Schilling, recording secretary; Mrs. E.L. Coleman, corresponding secretary; Mrs. Robert 

Whitehead, treasurer; and Mary Simpson and Mrs. J. T. Coleman Jr., librarians.   

 In 1942 the clubs evolved into one organization – The Nelson County Garden Club.  The Rockfish Valley 

Garden Club re-organized in 1977 under the leadership of Mrs. Ligon Clark and remained active until 1995. 

With the determination and dedication to bringing the county together, the garden club sponsored the Nelson 

County Day festival with Miss Gertrude Ligon as the driving force along with other ladies to make this one day 

event a celebration and homecoming for those who attended.  Nelson County Day first began at the Shipman 

Fairgrounds and later moved to sites in Lovingston. 

In June 1944, under the leadership of the President, Mrs. Fred Schilling, 

the club purchased the Presbyterian Church building in Lovingston, which 

was being closed as a church, and started a program of renovation of the 

building to make a permanent home for the Nelson County Garden Club.  

The appointment of a board of five trustees was made by the club and 

under their direction the following improvements were made:  

1.  The wide pine floors were sanded and refinished. 

2.  Bookshelves were made from the very old pine and poplar benches that were in the building when it 

was purchased. 

3. A library was started by gifts of books in honor of various service men and the center was named 

Nelson County War Memorial Garden Center. 

4. The entrance to the building was remodeled and a concrete porch and sidewalk was put in. 

5. The name of the center was installed above the entrance door. 

6. Chairs and tables were purchased to make the building usable for flower shows and meetings. 

7. A fuel oil heater was installed to replace the wood burning stove. 

This garden center was dedicated on Memorial Day, 1946 and the center was named the Nelson County War 

Memorial Garden Center. [Located on 667 Front St., the building ca. 1888 is a private home (2013)] 
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The Center Memorial Library opened with books given in memory of service men and women from Nelson 

County.  In 1963 the library contains over 500 books, including many books and reference books on gardening 

and related subjects.  

With the purchase and renovation of the building, the garden club was instrumental in affiliating with the 

Jefferson-Madison Regional Library, and the building became the first public library for Nelson County, 

opening its doors in 1972.  The library remained in that location until the new Nelson Memorial Library was 

opened in 1988. 

Other notable projects of the Garden Club included: planting trees at the Woods Mill Wayside by the Rockfish 

River; maintaining the memorial garden at the Nelson Memorial Library/Nelson County Visitor Center; and 

arranging flowers for the high school graduation program.  For over 20 years the Nelson County Historical 

Society has been fortunate to have the garden club share their talents and flowers to grace the homes and 

properties with beautiful arrangements for the historic home tours in the spring.  

Mrs. Lillian Shilling 

 In 1942 Garden club member, Lillian Schilling of Afton, VA proposed a nature 

camp for children as a worthwhile project during a meeting of the 

Conservation Committee of the Federation in Richmond.  As chair of the 

committee, she proposed that the most effective way for her organization to 

attain any worthwhile and lasting results in their efforts to aid the conservation 

movement would be to teach the youth of the country.  With that concept, 

Nature Camp was begun, first at Sherando Lake and later moved to Vesuvius in 

Rockbridge County. Mrs. Schilling’s vision was truly radical at the time when 

most Americans knew little about the destructive impact our actions can have 

on the environment.   Mrs. Shilling served as director for 29 years, instructing 

young people in subjects such as - botany, ecology, entomology, herpetology, and meteorology.  Nature Camp 

continues to be open and a part of the mission of the Virginia Federation of Garden Clubs. 

Mary Frances Brush and Dorothy Bowling Giles 

In recent years two notable ladies who have shown loyalty and dedication to the mission of the club are Mary 

Frances Brush and Dorothy Lee Bowling Giles.  In 2005, Mrs. Brush had spent 60 years as a member of the club 

and was affectionately referred to as ‘Our Sunshine Lady’ by club President Joan Habel, “because she visited 

the local nursing homes and shut-ins sharing her flower arrangements, especially roses, her smile and good 

humor.”   She began a popular rose organization – The Proud Land Rose Society, and supplied the “Queen 

Elizabeth” roses for a luncheon in 1976, when Queen Elizabeth visited Charlottesville for the bicentennial 

celebration.   

As President Habel added “the ‘Grand Dame’ of the club, Dorothy Lee Bowling Giles, shares her knowledge of 

floral design and invites members, especially new ones, to grow and exhibit their flowers.  She is truly a 

mentor and harbors untold memories of years past.” Marking the 75th anniversary, in 2010, the Nelson County 
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Garden Club established a new scholarship honoring Dorothy.  Each year it is being presented to a graduating 

senior at Nelson County High School and continues the important educational function, a goal of the club. 

The Nelson County Garden Club continues to uphold the motto given it by its founders and has stressed 

“conservation, horticulture, the art of flower exhibiting and arraigning and encouraged the member to enjoy 

all the blessings and wonders of nature displayed so bountifully in Nelson County.” [Source -Society files] 

Nelson County Garden Club Memorabilia Presented to the 

Nelson County Historical Society and Oakland Museum 

At the recent Oakland Christmas Open House in December, 

Joan Habel presented a silver cup and pin, items associated 

with the club from Reba Fitzpatrick Lea, club member during 

its organization in the 1930s.  Her niece donated these 

items and they will be available for display at the Oakland 

Museum.  Making the presentation was Joan Habel, club 

member who has a family connection to the donor, Reba 

White Axelson. 
Joan Habel- Nelson County Garden Club member and 
Samantha Embrey – President, Oakland Museum Board 
 

----------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Michael Kranish To Speak At The Society’s Annual Meeting 
March 10th, Sunday at 2:00 PM - Nelson Memorial Library 

 
 Michael Kranish is the Washington Bureau Deputy Chief for  

The Boston Globe. He is the author of  Flight from Monticello: 

Thomas Jefferson at War and co-author of biographies of Mitt 

Romney and John F. Kerry. 

  
Mr. Kranish will tell this fascinating story of Thomas 

Jefferson’s challenging years as Virginia’s governor during the 

Revolutionary War and highlight Mr. Jefferson’s travels 

through Nelson in this period.  

 

 

Jefferson’s route through the county…………. 
 
A recent discussion group meeting lead by Dick Whitehead was held at the Nelson Memorial 
Library in January.  Period maps and historical data from various sources were presented 
concerning the route Jefferson could have taken from Monticello to Poplar Forest, as he fled from 
the British.   With the British close behind, Jefferson deviated from his more popular southern 
route and traveled through what is now Nelson County.  Where did he cross the rivers and 
streams?  Where did he spend the nights?  What was his route?  Learn more on March 10th. 
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Explore Amherst and Nelson Counties 
 
If you are a lover of natural beauty and have a few hours to explore the less 
traveled roads of Amherst and Nelson Counties, use Sunday Drives as your guide.  
The recently published (Blackwell Press-2012) book – Sunday Drives – Cruising the 
Backroads of AMHERST and NELSON COUNTIES by Margaret G. Myers and Ann H. 
Rucker with illustrations by Gray S. Dodson offers 15 driving tours, less than 30 
miles, with a starting  and ending point, map, and points of interest. 
 
The tours involve roads along the James River, and the mountain regions of the 
counties and communities such as Coffeytown, Schuyler, and Massies Mill.  About 
half of the chapters are devoted to tours in Nelson County with two chapters that 
focus on communities affected by Hurricane Camille. 
 

Thanks to the generosity of the authors, many copies of the book have been given to Oakland Museum and 
profits from the sale of the books will be shared by the Oakland Museum and the Nelson County Historical 
Society.  Books are available for purchase at Oakland Museum and several other locations in the area.   
 
Purchase price: $20.00 each (tax included) or $25.00 by mail (postage and handling).  If placing a mail order –
make checks payable to: Oakland Museum and send to Oakland Museum, P.O. Box 39, Lovingston, VA 22949. 
 
 

Where do highway names come from? 

While some road names are quite easy to determine their name origin, others are less understood.  U.S. Route 
60 between Lexington and Richmond was named the “James A. Anderson Highway” by the State Highway 
Commission in July 1969.  Who is James A. Anderson?  He was a professor of engineering and dean of the 
faculty at VMI.  He was state highway commissioner from 1941 until 1957, serving as president of the 
American Association of State Highway Officials in 1951.  The highway passed near his home, named 
“Sunnyside” in Lexington. 
 
U.S. Route 460 from Appomattox to Lynchburg is the “Charles T. Moses Memorial Highway”.  It was named to 
honor a businessman and state senator from Appomattox.  And U.S. Route 29 north of Danville is named the 
“Dan Daniel Highway”, for a member of the U.S. House of Representatives (1969 -1988) from Central Virginia. 
 
The Lee- Jackson Highway (U.S. Route 11) and Patrick Henry Highway (Rt. 151) are easy enough to understand, 
but how about “The Seminole Trail” the designated name for U.S. Route 29.   The route was named in 1928, 
and according to Paula Jones, VDOT public relations representative in Lynchburg it “appears to be little more 
than a tourist thing”.  Jones said, “even the Smithsonian and the Department of Indian Affairs have 
investigated the matter, determining that there is no record that the U.S. 29 corridor was ever a path of Native 
American migration”.  Although the land now known as Virginia was once home to numerous Native American 
tribes, there is no formal record that the Seminoles were ever here.  The Seminole Indians lived in the deep 
South, most ultimately settling in Florida.                                     [Lynchburg News article – 1997 – Society files] 
 

Becky Howard, Editor 
Bhoward49@comcast.net 
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New Members to the Society 
 

Katherine & David Gerdt -------------------------Faber, VA 
Amanda G. Kutch-------------------------------Roseland, VA 
George & Judy Delk----------------------------Roseland, VA 
Bar & Doris Ann Delk------------------------------Louisa, VA 
 

Deceased Members 
Virginia Gantt Allen----------------------------Roseland, VA 
Jane Morley -----------------------------------Lovingston, VA 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
Slate of Officers and Board Members 

for 2013 
 
President – Robert Carter 
Vice President – Samantha Embrey 
Secretary – Becky Howard 
Treasurer – Jean Brent 
Robert Goad, III  
Dick Whitehead 
Andy Wright 
 
New Board Nominees: 
 
Robert Goad, III lives in Lovingston and is a 
practicing attorney in Amherst County. 
 
Dick Whitehead  lives in Roseland and is a 

Resident Project Representative for 

Wiley|Wilson in Lynchburg. 

Andy Wright lives in Shipman and is an 
independent research consultant.  
 

 

Nelson County Historical Society 
Historic Home Tour – 2013 

 
Saturday, May 18th – 10:00 AM – 5:00 PM 

 
The Society sponsored spring tour will have a variety of 
historic homes and properties in Lowesville, Piney 
River, Arrington and Variety Mills. 
 
The following locations will be open for visitors: 
 
Woodson’s Mill (Lowesville)- Will and Sarah 
Brockenbrough, owners 
 
Embrey Home (Piney River) – Samantha Embrey, owner 
 
Oakland Museum – Rt. 29 near Colleen 
 
Trinity Episcopal Church and Garden- (Oak Ridge Road) 
 
Old Arrington School (Arrington)– Margaret and 
Kenneth Taylor, owners 
 
Inglewood (Variety Mills)– Cathy and Shannon Tillman, 
owners 
 
More details concerning the history of each location 
will be in the next newsletter.   
 
 

 
New Additions to the Society Files 

 
Book -The Cookie Lady of Afton, VA – My Bike 
Family by Bev Havens  - a collection of June 
Curry’s bicycling anecdotes (1996 – updated 
2002) and photographs of Afton, VA- given by 
Ann Gaynor 
 
Photos of the Hight Family – given by James A. 
Hight, Lynchburg, VA 
 
Taylor Family History – given by Claudia 
Slaughter, Fredericksburg, VA 
 
Campbell family papers – collection by Jerry 
Campbell and given by the Waynesboro 
Heritage Foundation, Inc.  
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Dates to Remember 
 
NCHS - Annual Meeting 
Sunday, March 10

th
  

2:00 PM – 4:00 PM 

Nelson Memorial Library 

 

Historic Home Tour 

Saturday, May 18
th

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
                                

 
                  Membership Information 
 
                    Single Membership - $15.00 

 
                    Family Membership - $20.00 
 
                    Life Membership -    $200.00 
                    (Individual) 
 
                       Mail to: 
                       Nelson County Historical Society 

    P.O. Box 474 
    Lovingston, VA 22949 


